Oñati Socio-Legal Series (ISSN: 2079-5971)

Oñati International Institute for the Sociology of Law Antigua Universidad s/n - Apdo. 28 20560 Oñati - Gipuzkoa (Spain) opo@iisj.es / http://opo.iisj.net





Feminisms in the challenge of alternatives to punitivism: The necessary synergies in a path to be explored

OÑATI SOCIO-LEGAL SERIES VOLUME 12, ISSUE 6 (2022), 1759-1795: LEGAL CULTURE AND EMPIRICAL RESEARCH

DOI LINK: <u>HTTPS://DOI.ORG/10.35295/OSLS.IISL/0000-0000-0000-1263</u>

RECEIVED 17 SEPTEMBER 2021, ACCEPTED 3 JANUARY 2022, FIRST-ONLINE PUBLISHED 27 JANUARY 2022, VERSION OF RECORD PUBLISHED 1 DECEMBER 2022

Paz Francés Lecumberri*



Abstract

In this text, after focusing the analysis on the incidence of patriarchy in law, we want to trace the basic defining lines of the three currents of feminism that can be differentiated in relation to penal issues: prison feminism, feminist guaranteeism and anti-punitive feminism. Secondly, starting from this last thesis, some key arguments will be developed to deepen in the development of a feminism attentive to the dangers of punitive logic, the creation of frameworks that move away from punitivism as an expression of patriarchy and approach other strategies. On this path, synergies with critical criminology, restorative justice and penal guaranty are necessary.

Key words

Feminism; patriarchy; feminist criminology; critical criminology; restorative justice

Resumen

En este texto, luego de centrar el análisis en la incidencia del patriarcado en el derecho, se quieren trazar las líneas definitorias básicas de las tres corrientes del feminismo que se pueden diferenciar en relación a la cuestión penal: el feminismo

This work includes some ideas already elaborated by the author in other texts (which are opportunely cited in the article) and others are framed within her doctoral thesis work, registered in the Doctorate Program of the Basque Public University Human Rights, Public Powers, European Union: Public and Private Law, for the access to the title of Doctor in Criminology. The title of the work is: In search of a non-androcentric justice. An analysis of the possibilities of restorative justice from a feminist point of view and the director is Gema Varona Martínez, so some of the conclusions that are exposed are provisional and in the absence of a more detailed development that will be done in the framework of the aforementioned research. The work is part of the following research project: PID2020-118854GB-I00 Instrumentos normativos preventivos en la lucha contra el fraude y la corrupción, IP Inés Olaizola Nogales.

Paz Francés Lecumberri Associate Professor, Doctor. Public University of Navarre. Email address: paz.frances@unavarra.es

carcelario, el feminismo garantista y el feminismo antipunitivista. En segundo lugar, partiendo de esta última tesis, se desarrollarán algunas claves para profundizar en el desarrollo de un feminismo atento con los peligros de las lógicas punitivas, la creación de marcos que se alejen del punitivismo como expresión del patriarcado y se acerque a otras estrategias. En este camino las sinergias con la criminología crítica, la justicia restaurativa y el garantismo penal se muestran como necesarias.

Palabras clave

Feminismo; patriarcado; criminología feminista; criminología crítica; justicia restaurativa

Table of contents

1. Introduction. Patriarchy, feminist legal theory and penal sciences	1762
1.1. Feminist legal trends: the first approach to their relationship	
with penalcontrol	1763
1.2. Contributions of feminist criminology: on crime, women prisoners,	vomen
victims and criminal policy	1765
2. Guarantee feminisms and abolitionist feminisms of thepenal issue	1766
3. Common features between punitive power and patriarchalpower	1769
4. Then what would be the common features between anon-patriarchal just	stice and
feminism?	1774
4.1. A framework of knowledge	1774
4.2. Refusal of imprisonment	1775
4.3. Restorative justice as an indispensable tool	1776
4.4. Community justice or transformative justice	1778
4.5. Core pillars of both lines of conflict intervention	1780
5. Specific references to addressing violence against women	1781
6. Final reflections. on the synergies between critical criminology, restorativ	e justice,
abolitionism and feminism	1786
References	1789

1. Introduction. Patriarchy, feminist legal theory and penal sciences

The issue of the creation of patriarchy has been addressed many times. It is not the aim of this work to investigate it, but to start from the reality in which we are in order to think about it: we live in a patriarchal system. As Gerda Lerner (2017, 319–321) states in a simple way in her immense work *The creation of patriarchy:*

Patriarchy is a historical creation elaborated by men and women in a process that took almost 2,500 years to be completed. The first form of patriarchy appeared in the archaic period. The basicunit of organization was the patriarchal family, which constantly expressed and generated its norms and values (...)

Since then, there have been progressive changes in the position of women as a result of how deeply entrenched patriarchal definitions of gender became before there were formally written legal codes, which eventually resulted in the institutionalization of female subordination and its codification in laws (Lerner 2017, 99, 129) This has resulted in prolix legislation and regulation of institutions such as marriage, adultery and abortion. The presence since then of normative texts regulating these institutions reveals to us the social conditions and situations of each historical moment for women. The aim of this paper is to focus on one of these expressions of patriarchy: punitive power and its institutions. Being aware that punitive power is a patriarchal power, so that the former shares the fundamental features of the latter, we intend to analyse what these features are, how feminisms approach this issue and how, and specifically feminisms that advocate a radical change in the conception of the approach to violence tend to address the criminal issue from logics far from patriarchal consolidation. The road upto this point has been long, so it seems pertinent to attempt an initial approach as to how feminist theory has approached some elements of the study of the criminal sciences and which have been opening this path. Evidently, patriarchy does not explain everything that happens in punitive power or, if one prefers, in punishment. In its existence, its own dynamics, the transformations it has undergone, etc., many concordant circumstances converge that produce it as a result and that do not occur in a causal and consecutive manner, because nothing in the history is linear. One of them, perhaps the most studied, is the relationship between punishment and neoliberalism (see Garland 1999, Wacquant 1999, 2010, González Sánchez 2021). Precisely what happens is that there are very few works that explain the relationship between punishment and patriarchy. This shows the low centrality of this issue in feminist and gender studies, its short historicity, its marginalization and above all the need to study the phenomenon from thisplace (Howe 1994, 165).

Until the 1970s, the study of crime in a broad sense was exclusively androcentric. In those years the so-called feminist criminology was born and from that prism, it began to analyse the whole criminal phenomenon (crime, victim, social control and offender) and criminal policy (Smart 1977, 89). Undoubtedly, the article by Daly and Chesney-Lind (1988) was a milestone in the gap between feminism and criminology. I will refer to it under different headings in this section. To begin with, on the relevance of feminist thought in criminology the authors (Daly and Chesney-Lind 1988, 505) asked themselves: What can feminist thought contribute to crime and justice studies? Sophistication in thinking about gender relations is an obvious contribution. Unfortunately, however, they pointed out how most criminologists rely exclusively on

gender difference, or do not even take into account the impact of gender relations on men's behaviour. In this sense, they pointed out four lines of action that had to be addressed by criminology (Daly and Chesney-Lind 1988, 505-507), which can be summarized as: the need to create a conceptual framework for gender and gender relations; to leave the narrow limits of their discipline; to begin to appreciate that their discipline and its questions are the product of the experiences of white and economically privileged men; to raise different questions or to address problems that the discipline had ignored until then. Finally, the authors discussed how there are points of congruence between feminist perspectives and other social and political theories and, consequently, between feminist perspectives and theoretical trajectories in criminology. They show how much of what is called mainstream criminology readily adopts a liberal feminist perspective. Critical and Marxist criminologies have affinities with radical feminist, Marxist and socialist perspectives. Thus they conclude how it is not surprising that the sharpest feminist critique today is directed at left-wing varieties of criminology precisely because they hold the most promise for incorporating class, race, and gender relations into theories of crime and justice, which has turned out to be absolutely necessary in criminological study.

1.1. Feminist legal trends: The first approach to their relationship with penal control

At present, there is a certain consensus in considering that five major feminist legal trends can be referenced (see Cain 1991, Hopkins and Koss 2005, 698 ff., Bodelón 2010, 184 ff): Liberal legal feminism or equality feminism, Radical legal feminism, Cultural legal feminism or feminism of difference, Marxist legal feminism and Postmodern feminism, which includes a heterogeneous set of contributions that have in common a critique of the essentialist and universalist appeals that feminist legal theory has frequently made.

The different levels of the feminist legal debate determine the concrete approach to the penal issue. In this sense, it is time to ask which of these feminist tendencies tend to widen the penal framework or punishment, which offer a critical dimension or which propose alternatives. This is a very complex question given the blurred boundaries between the different theories, their rich nuances and the plurality of proposals. It is not possible to state categorically which proposals can be framed in the triple classification that I will use later: prison feminism, feminist guarantee? feminism and abolitionist feminism. Assertions such as, for example, that liberal and cultural feminists are framed in prison feminism, the proposals of radical feminism in the guarantee feminisms and postmodern feminism in abolitionist feminism, are too simple and reductionist and cannotbe sustained.

However, in general terms it could be considered that:

- With the exception of postmodern feminisms, none of the aforementioned thesesadvocates a radical and extreme change of the existing penal system.
- Marxist or socialist feminism is capable of criticizing punishment from the axis of the critique of capitalism and/or neoliberalism but without posing clear rupturesbetween the punishment-feminism binomial.

- Within each of the feminist legal currents, depending on the specific thesis or even the authors who carry them out, the positions range between an exacerbated punitivism and the guaranteeing of rights.

Perhaps these would be the only clear elements. But with Hopkins and Koss (2005, 698 ff), some trends can be explored within the different legal feminisms in relation to innovative ways of approaching the criminal issue. Thus, in the eyes of liberal feminists, the objectives of legislative reform should be to address violence against women as a priority. To the extent that women's experiences of sexual violence are only partially addressed by a theoretically neutral legal system, the formal system often provides no redress, much less a feminist response. The failure of the system, in turn, can reinforce the notion that sexual violence against women is not a serious crime. Thus, a victim-centred restorative justice response that holds the perpetrator accountable to the victim and to the relevant community may produce the opposite result. This response would theoretically be a step towards meeting the demand of liberal feminists that those who inflict gender-based harm be punished by the justice system in the same way as those who commit non-gendered violent crimes.

With respect to cultural feminism, insofar as it insists on the importance of interconnectedness and human relationships, it would advocate for the harm that sexual violence causes to relationships, rather than only recognizing the wrong done to the abstract state (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 698–701). Restorative justice takes exactly this approach, so there shouldn't be too much resistance to it. In addition, a victim-centered restorative justice response that incorporates the full experience of the survivor satisfies cultural feminism's call for the justice system to take into account the voice of women. (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 698–701).

For radical feminists, the fact that sex is the arena in which male control is most clearly exercised speaks to the depth of patriarchal domination in our society. Thus, specific programs focused on sexual violence against women would target precisely where radical feminists argue misogyny is found, but it would certainly not negate the fact that sex is the area in which male control is most clearly exercised (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 701), but it is true that it would not deny intervention from other places such as traditional punishment.

In the field of criminology, Marxist feminists point out that violence against women is not the same in all societies (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 701). Thus, modern capitalist societies have dramatically high rates of rape and have revealed, for example, the higher rate of victimization of poor women by men. The need for justice to address these circumstances would be fundamental, but they do not propose how, so it seems that new perspectives in conflict resolution would not be renounced.

In relation to postmodern feminists, insofar as sexual violence towards women arises from and is based on the polarized gender roles of the male aggressor and the female passive, breaking down these constructs, the argument goes, can result in the reduction of sexual assaults by men on women (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 702). Restorative justice is part of the postmodern impulse to break categories. Thus, by providing a particularized response to a crime of sexual violence, restorative justice insists that survivors and perpetrators be seen as something other than predetermined caricatures of victim and perpetrator (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 702).

Specifically on multiracial feminism, the fact that restorative justice constitutes a focal point in current international human rights debates means that multiracial feminism meets restorative justice in the international human rights arena, thus substantially enriching the dialogue and critique of restorative justice initiatives globally (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 703). A clear example of this is the number of works on restorative justice and transitional justice. In addition, in the context of violence against women, multiracial feminist theorists and empiricists have significantly expanded our understanding and knowledge base on violence against women of color, and from there have made a number of proposals to address violence against women of color (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 703) and from there have made various proposals for community-based approaches to violencethat will be given specific attention later in this paper.

1.2. Contributions of feminist criminology: On crime, women prisoners, women victims and criminal policy

Once defined, the framework of the different currents of legal feminism, which prevent speaking of feminism in the singular, is important to explain the contributions that specifically feminist criminology has made in relation to the issues of explanation of crime, women prisoners, women as victims, ending with the issues of criminal policy. For reasons of space, I will only refer to the last of the questions as it is the most relevant to this work.

Part of Feminist criminology has also been dedicated to the study of criminal phenomena that affect legal goods closely linked to the female sex, fundamentally crimes against sexual integrity and gender violence, and it has done so from the point of view of criminal dogmas and criminal policy. In either case, the majority thesis has contributed to the widening of the penal system. Since then, one of the claims that has acquired a certain centrality is that the feminist movement has driven and reinforced the punitive drift of criminal policies and in particular the expansion of prison. One of the reasons for this is that, as Ricordeau (2019, 49) says, feminist criminology has never been devoid of reformist ambitions, and the development of specially designed prisons for women to which it has contributed reveals the controversies that run through it, like the rest of the feminist movement.

The second reason for this is that feminist campaigns against sexual violence were – and continue to be – integral ingredients of the prison trend in late capitalism, interweaving neoliberalism and sexual and gender politics. This drift is a reality, and the feminism that has driven it has been generally referred to as prison feminism. This is the most official and visible feminism, the one that has been institutionalized, which has relegated the protection of human rights to criminal law, which complies with the punitive cause, which resorts to criminal law without regard and ignoring its limits and above all its limitations.

This carceral feminism inspires most of the proposals made on violence against women (Ricordeau 2019, 152) The creation of new categories of crimes (such as incest or femicide), the reduction or even elimination of statutes of limitation (for crimes of a sexual nature), harsher sentences and various innovations to systematize complaints and

¹ On this subject, see my paper: Francés 2021b.

prosecutions. Calls for the prosecution of "street harassment," such as that implied by the proposed law mentioned above, are perfectly aligned with the development of prison feminism. (Ricordeau 2019, 152). In fact, its judicialisation mainly affects young, racialized and/or working class men, whose occupation of public space results from their often limited access to provoked or other spaces of sociability. However, the contours of prison feminism are blurred. (Ricordeau 2019, 154) How could the imprisonment of thousands of men for femicide or sexual violence or the imposition of hundreds of fines be considered feminist victories? (Ricordeau 2019, 154) Since this text considers that they can in no way be considered as such we will attend to other feminisms.

Not all feminisms have promoted this political-criminal tendency. There are other feminisms that have denounced the opposite, that the neo-liberal punitive agenda has co-opted the feminist cause (Mackinnon 1987, Bernstein 2012) and have deepened the idea that the structure of the criminal law and process is profoundly patriarchal (Davis 2003, Maqueda 2007, Iglesias 2013, Macaya 2013, Restrepo Rodríguez and Francés 2016, Barona 2018) Therefore, it must be transformed from feminisms. These two premises are accepted by the so-called minimalist or guarantee feminisms and by the abolitionist or anti-punitivist feminisms, since many of the analyses they develop coincide and/or are inserted with the broad approaches of critical criminology, abolitionism² and, in part, the proposals of restorative justice, as will be developed at the end of the chapter.

Furthermore, I would like to point out that since 2010 the so-called Queer Criminology has been inaugurated, which comes to evidence and question the hetero-centrism and cis-centrism of the discipline. (Adams 2019) and that is installed in the debate in clear cooperation with the abolitionist proposals. Queer abolitionism responds to the fact that if prison feminism is promoted by some women who have nothing to lose, from the point of view of the most marginalized people, abolitionism is not a utopia, but the means to escape the reproduction of the relations of domination that inevitably contribute to criminalization (Ricordeau 2019, 155). In the following, the proposals of the guaranteeist and abolitionist feminisms of the penal question will be explored in more detail.

2. Guarantee feminisms³ and abolitionist feminisms⁴ of the penal issue

As Pitch warns,

the feminist movement attends to theory and practiceat the same time: the (political) practice is inspired by and feeds back on thought (...). We can say, therefore, that feminism is not a theory: because there is no single feminism andbecause none of the current theoretical definitions fits it. There are many different elaborations that self-identify as feminist: even in their diversity, they interact with eachother, building a recognizable and recognized space that gives a horizon of meaning through which not only we speak, but we speak to others. (Pitch 2010, 437)

² The term "abolish" means "to repeal or render ineffective a law, precept or custom". When reference is made in this field to abolitionism, it is referring to the abolition of prison and/or more broadly to the abolition of the penal system as it exists today. Not to be confused with the abolition of prostitution.

³ In general, feminist guaranteeism is that which considers it necessary to have recourse to criminal law but with scrupulous respect for the traditional limiting principles of *Ius Puniendi*, with special emphasis on the principle of minimum intervention.

⁴ In general, abolitionist feminism advocates the abolition of the penal system as we know it or some of its expressions, such as prison.

Bearing this in mind, in the same way that I have wanted to point out the fundamental features of the so-called "prison feminism", I will give some notes on the guarantee and abolitionist feminisms, emphasizing what unites them and what separates them, to finally focus on abolitionist feminism.

Feminist guarantee and abolitionist feminisms converge in the idea that penal logic has counterproductive and perverse social effects. The first is the expansion of penalcontrol characterized by selectivity, with an enormous impact of penalties on the individual especially custodial sentences – and the neglect of the victim. Secondly, both feminisms agree that criminal law is not an ideal instrument for resolving conflicts and that it produces more problems than it intends to solve. A third axis of study is found in showing how the penal system is in itself a device for the creation of femininity (of gendered norms and deviances, included femininity) in which apparently objective and neutral criteria are applied, but which in reality respond to a set of values and interests for the patriarchate. (Iglesias 2013, Camps 2018). Specifically, on the one hand, it is shown that the prison tries to perpetuate the hegemonic and hetero-centric models of "good woman" and "good mother" (Almeda 2002, Hudson 2002, 626, Lagarde 2005, Juliano 2009) and it supposes a double condemnation for women. On the other hand, it analyses how the penal space victimizes women in particular and how it stereotypes the ideal woman-victim, creating more gendered devices (Macaya 2013, Restrepo Rodríguez and Francés 2016). In both cases it is denounced how the State intervenes by concretizing different institutionalized gender violence. (Bodelón 2010, 2014). Finally, it is worth highlighting the emphasis of these feminisms in underlining the power relations embedded in punitive power, its intrinsic violence and the logics of domination inherent to it: the penal system and prisonare a fundamental part of the spiral of violence, as I explained in a previous work which I will refer to below (Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2019).

From feminist theses attuned to penal guaranties, it is considered that if the struggle against what dominates is an essential characteristic of feminist ideology, feminism must be channelled through a guaranties approach (Barrère 1992). From the premises of the guaranteeism, the proposals for the transformation of the penal system do not go beyond the limits of the existing system (Larrauri 1997). Thus, for example, the need to review the values of supposed objectivity and neutrality on which the penal system is apparently based, but without going further; they put at the centre the idea of not questioning the capacity of agency of women; they bring the need to be aware of the limitations of the criminal law itself (Maqueda 2007, Laurenzo 2008, 2015, Ortubay 2015, Villacampa 2018, Jericó 2019, Lloria 2020). They also point to the need for specific and comprehensive training in gender on the part of the operators who attend to women who have suffered (Francés and Zuloaga 2019). Basically they are those who advocate the introduction of what is called the gender perspective in criminal law but from scrupulous approaches of minimal intervention of criminal law limited to the most serious cases and with absolute respect for the rights of the persons investigated and convicted. These feminisms do not think of an alternative project, but only that the Law should incorporate the gender perspective, that is to say, that it should attend to all social groups to define what is unjust and that it should attend to their needs (Larrauri 1997). Therefore, the incorporation of this perspective would not imply a renunciation of the general principles of criminal law, of punitive law. However, they look critically at the punitive imaginary.

It is the anti-punitive or abolitionist feminists who respond to the longing for an alternative project (Larrauri 1997). They share all the previous reflections and warnings, but they go a step further. From their postulates, the criticism that is made is stronger than the one that comes from the guarantee and they consider that the punitive power is a system of organized state violence sexist, racist, re-victimizing, selective in its control butabove all absolutely inadequate for the achievement of the feminist project in a broad way, since the punitive is a cornerstone for the maintenance of the patriarchal system that continues to propagate the same models of interpretation/action regarding gender, sexuality, class, race and power... Therefore, it is considered a failed structure that must be abolished. From the evidence that punitive power (the power of the State to punish) is a patriarchal power, it is considered that it must be radically confronted in order to thinkof other models. In other words, if feminism wants to change the way of being in the world, the change in justice will have to take place and be marked by feminism (Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2019).

There is no single abolitionist feminism. Alongside the different abolitionist proposals, one can also find different feminist perspectives on abolitionism: abolish the concept of crime, in Hulsman's sense? Abolish the concept of punishment, because of itspunitive character? Or simply abolish prison as the most questionable punishment?

It is difficult to define feminist abolitionism, as well as the abolitionist proposals themselves, because of the richness of their theoretical and practical developments. (Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2019, Ricordeau 2019, 155). Feminist abolitionism can be defined neither as a current of feminism nor as a current of abolitionism, but as a coproduction of feminism and penal abolitionism. (Ricordeau 2019, 156).

Be that as it may, as Ricordeau (2019, 31–32) notes, there are some common elements among all the abolitionisms (see also Scott 2020). The first is the firm belief that prison cannot be reformed. In line with the work of Michel Foucault, any prison reform will mean the creation of another, different prison model, but where new, equally unsolvable problems will arise because the institution itself cannot be reformed. The second common point is the idea that abolitionism is not idealism, it is something possible and it is not a simple idea. On the contrary. In the awareness that social conflicts are inevitable, a more realistic and possibilistic approach is proposed. In this sense, one of the first premises is that social justice must always take precedence over criminal justice. Finally, precisely because conflicts are an intrinsic component of societies, abolitionist proposals are committed to a broad resolution of social problems with the participation of society, reducing (or even denying) the intervention of institutions and professionalizing profiles.

It is in this abolitionist framework, poor in terms of academic weight in Spain,⁵ inwhich this brief reflection and the proposals that will follow are inscribed. It is intended, therefore, from the proposal of abolitionist feminism, a radical epistemological,

_

⁵ On this subject, see my work: Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2021.

methodological and ethical rethinking in penal matters in order to challenge the political terrain. (Valencia 2014) and all this that I am enunciating is already happening.

In the same way that it is evident that hegemonic feminism promotes the reinforcement of the penal system, other feminisms, more minority and that move in themargins, are those who for several decades have been promoting the abolitionist project in a more evident way all over the world, and specifically the abolition of prisons. There are notable works from different parts of the world that take into account the effects of patriarchy and how they converge in prison (Carlton and Russell 2018, Thuma 2019).

From the streets and from the academy, feminists are the ones who are supporting the broadest prison abolitionist movements and the most radical debates and questioning of the penal system (Davis 2003, Ricordeau 2019, Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2021, Francés 2021a), although it is true that this has been a recurring theme for several decades, alluded to as: the traps of punitive power (Zaffaroni 1998).

In the historicity of penal policies, different ruptures are known: the disappearance of corporal punishment or the appearance of prison are some of them. I consider that some of the political-criminal approaches of these feminisms are already progressively breaking with what has been known until now and are marking different lines of criticism of the criminal phenomenon and its approach.

What I will focus on next is the common features between punitive power and patriarchal power, to which I have already dedicated a previous work (Restrepo Rodríguez and Francés 2016, Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2019) but that I consider it is important to bring in here, at least minimally, and with the most extensive reference to that work, precisely to justify and understand some of the paths that are raised regarding where to move forward from feminisms and the synergies and alliances that are raised in the text.

3. Common features between punitive power and patriarchal power

The feminist approach to social control made it possible to expand the field of critical criminology to situations that had not yet been considered (Antony 2001, 251).

As this author rightly points out, one of the major themes of critical criminology was that of punitive power, which was denounced as selective and discriminatory. However, on the one hand, the oppression and discrimination of women was not taken into account, and on the other hand, the fact that punitive power was in itself a gender power was not taken into account (Antony 2001, 251).

However, there is no doubt that starting to analyse the penal issue in relation to the patriarchal system is a necessity and not an arbitrary decision resulting from lucubration or chance. Patriarchy is the oldest cultural system of humanity and really theonly one we know of, although matrilineal societies can be found at different times in history. In the Western world as well as in other cultural traditions, all human relationships have been and are inscribed in patriarchy.

With the above, punitive power is a patriarchal power since all the systems that configure and support the current hegemonic culture are patriarchal and because patriarchy is a total system that contains other total systems such as consumer capitalism, punishment and prison, etc. and it is also a global system. It is precisely punitive power

that is the fundamental core of Western culture today dominant in almost the entire planet. As Antony (2001, 256) points out, criminal law is an essentially masculine law, both in the way its norms are conceived and in the way it is applied: even its apparently neutrallanguage leads to the conclusion that even the prevailing values of criminal law – impartiality, objectivity and inquisitoriality – are essentially masculine.

There is a close structural link between the punitive and the patriarchy that can be seen in some general convergences and in specific aspects (Restrepo Rodríguez and Francés 2016).

The first general meeting point between the punitive and the patriarchal is social control through fear: of force, of punishment, of crime, of hell, etc. For many years women have been subjected to the scheme of femininity and its roles constructed by men. This has been so because of the fear that women have had to stop "being women" because of what is socially expected of them, the social and family rejection, realities that have included in time different sanctions to those women who refuse to be subjected. This issue is very well described by Gerda Lerner (2017, 325):

The patriarchal system can only function thanks to the cooperation of women. This cooperation is guaranteed in a number of ways: gender inculcation; deprivation of education; prohibiting women from knowing their own history; dividing women by defining 'respectability' and 'deviance' on the basis of their sexual activities; through repression and outright coercion; through discrimination in access to economic resources and political power; and by rewarding women who conform with class privileges.

Likewise, the punitive power uses the fear of social exclusion of people and the possibility of being labelled in the category of delinquent to subject them to its control. To keep these threats alive, the punitive system provides for penalties that have evolved over time and whose main paradigm today is prison. To reinforce intimidation, the punitive system uses the fear of crime and the criminal and of what is different, fomenting in the common people a permanent alarm, to justify the punishment and the control that it entails. In short, fear, as a nuclear part of domination, is a key element in patriarchy, which is in turn the same that is used by the punitive system. This relationship is the first common feature between punitive power and patriarchal power. The second general link between punitive power and patriarchal power, which we simply want to mention, is the intimate relationship with capitalism (Davis 2003, Federici 2004, Roberts 2017, Mies 2019) which translates into similar logics of servitude, an evolution of punishments and of the penitentiary universe at the pace of capitalism, in the current business of prisons, the impact of the different penal systems in the "first and third world", different criminal law for different social classes, etc.

As for the more specific traits shared by punitive power and patriarchal power that I would like to announce in this text are the following: contempt for all life in general, the generation of handmaids: victims, incapable and infantilized; the manipulated use of science; the interest in breaking the bonds of solidarity; the assumption of the concept of guilt and the possession by men of the body and mind of women. As already noted, I will not refer to each of them in particular, for that the reader can refer to other texts (Restrepo Rodríguez and Francés 2016, 2019) I will instead bring the most important

global considerations of these specific traits in order to better understand the proposal that we want to specify in this text.

It can be said that punitivism and patriarchy, considered from the perspective offered by history, clearly carry out a policy of systematic disregard for life. Margarita Pisano (2004, 46, 56) in her work: *El triunfo de la masculinidad (The Triumph of Masculinity)* to understand this aspect clearly affirms:

Whoever maintains that patriarchy has been humanizing, does not see how racism and xenophobia are permeating all the spaces of our culture, even those where historically libertarian thought, universities and political parties of progressive ideas were built.

Whoever claims that patriarchy is humanizing does not want to see that the supremacy of the white race has been empowering itself over the rest of the world and that exploitation and poverty are greater than they were twenty years ago. Nor does it want to see the thousands of Third Worlders trying to escape in terror from famines, droughts and wars, unable to jump over the invisible wall that the First World has erected to maintain its privileges.

Within patriarchal society, punitivism as an extreme mechanism of social control that in turn systematically disregards life, can be evidenced from two different perspectives. The first, in relation to the extent to which the criminal justice system considers life. Despite what people may think, it is not true that the most serious crime for criminal law is the one that attempts against life, when another person is killed. From the study of the different penal codes it can be seen that the most complete penal protection is given to patrimony and private property, and not to life. When a criminal process takes hold of the conflict (Hulsman and Bernat de Celis 1984, Christie 1993) that involves one person killing another, those who judge are only in charge of imposing a penalty on whoever they hold responsible for the act, depriving them of their liberty and making them pay a certain sum of money as civil liability. This scheme is repeated in all the conflicts that the penal state system assumes and in the case of homicide or other crimes in which life, physical integrity or those more important eminently personal goods such as freedom or sexual freedom, makes it even more questionable. The bureaucratic procedure that is followed obviates and even forgets all the existing human conflict, both for the indirect victims and for the offender who, although it may seem unusual, has in his hands an experience as transcendental as that of causing the death of a person.

This allows us to affirm that the impact on the life of the people involved in a human loss has little value in the penal system of a State. The process of mourning and respect, of transit in the loss that accompanies the accused, the possibility of transformation, have no place whatsoever, which would be the same as affirming that life, again, while the procedure lasts, has no relevance for those who have to judge and punish. In this paper I'll focus specifically on the most questionable aspects of the formal criminal process in cases of gender violence and sexual violence and the different alternatives that have been proposed from feminist and community perspectives precisely because of this. The second perspective of contempt for people's lives is manifested in the concrete dynamics of prison life. Within prisons these dynamics of contempt for life and above all for a dignified life are reflected naturally throughout each day of confinement, and there is an innumerable bibliography on this subject.

The deprivation of liberty not only restricts freedom but a whole series of rights: the right of association, religious freedom, sexual freedom, provision of personal and family privacy, the right to disseminate and express thoughts and ideas, education and training, the right to decent work and adequate remuneration... (Rivera Beiras 2006, 2017) And even more serious: prison and its context subject prisoners to a whole series of daily and constant humiliations as a result of the submission they owe to the institution in which they are held. In addition, it is more than proven that the same confinement in prisons for long periods of time generates a series of physical and mental illnesses in prisoners. It is also certain that the very conditions of many prisons threaten the integral health of prisoners due to the absence of adequate hygiene, poor nutrition and lack of sunshine. Likewise, there is permanent evidence of the lack of recreational spaces, the lack of means to practice sports and other deprivations that lead to a very high consumption of drugs in the prison population and self-harming practices that sometimes end in suicide. Although it is assumed that we are currently living in an era of greater freedoms (or at least this could be affirmed before the COVID-19 event), paradoxically this is the historical period with the highest number of prisoners in the history of the world.

It is of interest to note from the feminist perspective that prison generates in peoplethe same consequences that have the slavery assumed by women in patriarchy. Etienne de la Boétie in 1548, in his work Voluntary Servitude (De la Boétie 1548/2016) already used this concept of voluntary disposition even if it was thought in this case to explain the voluntary subjection of people to the monarchy of the time. In the same way that in patriarchy women are presented as the main reproducers of this regime that in reality subjugates them, they themselves are the main educators of future generations of men and women. This feedback dynamic is achieved through the formula of making women assume the position of victims and not voluntarily leave it. The penal system also produces this victimisation in the people who participate in its processes. Again, there are two aspects to this. On the one hand, it takes the form of the infantilization that the penaltyof deprivation of liberty inevitably causes in any person and, on the other hand, the use of the victim by the penal system in general. The victim subjected to these derivations ispermanently used and doubly victimized in the creation of more punitive criminal policies. It happens continuously and especially happens that the woman in these cases is used to toughen the penalties of the system and is doubly victimized. In the first place, because she is used for the hardening of certain crimes, to create a culture that ultimatelybenefits men to the extent that it endorses their dominant system (but at the same time destroys them as human beings) (Hudson 2002, 626). Secondly, because hypocritically this strategy of increasing punishments is presented as a way that wants toprotect women (Macaya 2013) and that in reality disregards them.

On the use of women as victims employed as a weapon to harden criminal policies, and still asserting that the penal system supposedly seeks to protect women's interests Tamar Pitch rightly states (Pitch 2009, 124) that this path of appealing to penalties should lead us to understand that in coherence with feminism, we cannot use the penal system in our struggles:

The issue is, above all, the reduction of women to the role of victims, as well as the necessary simplification of the meaning of sexuality and relations between the sexes and, at least in the beginning, the opportunity of the use of a typical instrument of institutional repression by a movement whose objective is female freedom. In other

words, the limited radicalism of a movement that, in this way, legitimises criminal justice and the state itself. What I am trying to say, in short, is that recourse to the symbolic potential of criminal law is never innocent and we must be aware of the symbolic and cultural consequences, as well as the practical consequences that it can generate. The legitimation that women and feminism can give to criminal law can have perverse effects, both on women's self-consciousness, sense of self, on the type of political action to carry out and, finally and more generally, on a cultural climate already greatly affected by the repressive response given to the diffuse sense of insecurity in our societies. (Pitch 2009, 129)

With these reflections it is evident that, although in some historical moments feminist movements have resorted to criminal law to achieve these goals that provide the protection of especially important interests for women, the risks of this path are evident and conclusive, as it has been previously pointed out.

Both the offended and the offenders end up being victimized by the State in punitive procedures, when it robs them of their autonomy.

Regarding the feature of the infantilization of the penal-penitentiary processes, women have also been infantilized by patriarchy and this same technique of resorting to the infantilization of the whole population is also used by current capitalism in its general development for its survival. With respect to prison, it can be clearly observed how the mechanisms that permanently underlie confinement for long periods of time provoke an infantilization of the person subjected to punishment. Prison dehumanizes, to a large extent infantilizing, cutting off people's autonomy and putting an end to the freedom of conscience that leads to the person's self-extinction (Carlen 2002).

However, the naturalization of prison as a legitimate and suitable tool seems indisputable. Patriarchy, throughout most of its history, has been based on certain induced beliefs that have come to be understood as natural, especially the one that assures the biological superiority of men over women.

Angela Davis (2003, 10) exposes how "[p]rison is considered so 'natural' that it is extremely difficult to imagine living without it". However, prison is a relatively recent creation and does not fulfil any of the functions for which it claims to exist. This assumption allows us to affirm that also in this sphere of punitive thought there is a rigged use of the sciences by denying its ancestry and showing it as neutral. Presenting Criminal Law as an exact and objective science can only be understood as a farce since it is by no means exempt from ideology, as everything in society, even if we want to pretend a natural neutrality (Hulsman and Bernat de Celis 1984, Ruggiero 2010).

Furthermore, this natural way of legitimizing prison and understanding the criminal process is crossed by binary logics. It is important to show the incidence and consequences of dualist or binary logics both in patriarchy and in the structures of Criminal Law and Process, in order to demonstrate the importance of moving away from these dynamics both to confront patriarchy and to propose alternatives, as I will point out later. Hulsman and Bernat de Celis (1984) expose very well the binary logics of the penal process. They start from the idea that this system assumes the dramatic model of the division between good and bad, producing Manichean images of the penal conflict, a product of the scholastic influence to which our culture is still sensitive. This dualistic logic, also impregnated in the punitive aspect, causes mainly two things on two different

levels: the conception of the criminal act as an act that by its very nature is criminal and the creation of "necessary bad guys". Regarding the first consequence, the authors point out that there is nothing in the nature of the act, in its intrinsic nature, that allows us to recognize whether or not it is a crime or a misdemeanour. The fact that they are defined as crimes is the result of a modifiable human decision. Thus, what is a crime one day may cease to be so the next day due to different and unforeseeable circumstances, and this has been the case throughout history.

As for the second consequence of the specification of crimes, it is the creation of culprits or necessary evils. Also in patriarchy the concept of guilt, the feeling of guilt acquires a special relevance for the subjugation of people, and as well as linked to the penal system it seems to have an important role in consolidating, as I mentioned before, "voluntary servitude".

I wanted to show this close relationship between the two powers and demonstrate how patriarchy is fully represented in the model of retributive justice that we have built. Indeed, the domination of someone over someone seems to be a natural feature of life and therefore it is very difficult to identify it in its full extent, especially if that domination is cultural and is covered by a structure as perfected and defined as the domination that involves the imposition of a criminal punishment.

Hence the need we have as a society to overcome what lies beneath certain issues that are given as natural but are not.

4. Then... what would be the common features between a non-patriarchal justice and feminism?

Some questions arise: Which are therefore the steps to advance towards fairer paths in the field of violence? Which models to accept? How to do it far from the dystopia of capitalism and out of patriarchal logics? Why is it possible to think that from these models patriarchal violence is going to be better attended? In the following, we will try to answer some of these questions.

4.1. A framework of knowledge

Let us start with the first of the questions: What are the steps to advance towards fairer paths in the field of addressing violence? I consider that, first of all, it is essential to begin to build different poles of reference and for this, we have to be aware that we are made of patriarchal order and that we learned to do justice from the punitive (Segato 2016). There is no simple solution, but from feminisms we have to go further. It will be a matter of building paths in the opposites of what exists, of deconstructing the heteropatriarchal-sexist thinking established in justice, starting by putting the lives of all people at the centre and for that it is absolutely central to get out of the binary or dualistic logic constantly present in the penal-penitentiary: criminal-victim/good-bad, but also in some feminisms. It is necessary to put an end to the binomial woman-victim-manmonster (Iglesias 2013). It is not a question of bringing the masculine or feminine way of being/doing, or the masculine or feminine way of doing justice, it is not a question of essentialisms: it is a question of structure. It goes beyond gender, but without making their struggles invisible. This implies bringing to justice the production of feminist knowledge and feminist struggles and that also means bringing what has been entrusted

to women throughout history. Care, vulnerabilities, community and the rejection of all oppressions are fundamental elements to build another model of approaching conflicts and violence. In short, it is about transforming the way in which we understand justice and think and build it under the variables of minority becomings. The accent, therefore, is placed on power, on its questioning, on the awareness that power and violence are intimately related.

Gerda Lerner (2017, 338–339) points the way in a general way by stating that:

The change of consciousness that we have to make is produced in two steps: we have to put women at the centre, at least for a while. We have to put aside, as far as possible, patriarchal thinking. Focusing on women means: by asking if women are at the centre of this argument, how would we define it? It means to ignore any testimony of feminine marginalization because, even when it seems that women are on the margin, it is a consequence of the intervention of patriarchy; and usually that too is mere appearance (...). To put aside the patriarchal system means: to be sceptical of any known system of thought; to be critical of any assumption, value of order and definition (...). To be critical of our own thought which, after all, is a thought formed within the patriarchal tradition. Finally, it means to seek intellectual courage, the courage to stand alone, the courage to go beyond our understanding; the courage to risk failure.

Responding therefore to the questions formulated, the first affirmation will be a model in which prison does not fit and in which the legal consequences are not crossed by the logics of the exercise of violence which is what punishment implies And how will the approach to violence and conflicts look? What I propose are two spaces for action: one within institutional justice and the other outside of it, with the creation of a purely community justice space that is progressively expanded (Francés and Restrepo Rodríguez 2019, Francés 2021a). This proposal brings together three essential ingredients in line with Lerner's approach and the feminist criminology in which I am politically and criminally situated: the consideration of the effect of the criminal justice system and prison on women, taking into account intersectionality, the unambiguous rejection of the most genuinely patriarchal institutions, and the exploration of new models of doing things.

4.2. Refusal of imprisonment

It is true that within anti-prison struggles within prisons, women's participation has traditionally been minor and their experiences undervalued. The central consequence of the above is the initial and resounding rejection of the use of prison as the symbol par excellence of the domination of bodies and minds, and we have learned this very well from the experiences of female imprisonment. Since criminal law has had as a fundamental object of punishment the minorities, women have been throughout history the object of enormous control and exceptionally victimizing. This alone raises the question of how we can then have recourse to criminal law or think that anything transformative can be gained from it. I will not go back here to mention all the criticisms that can be made of prison, some of them have been mentioned above and the literature on the subject is endless in all languages. For all these reasons and the intrinsically patriarchal roots of prison, feminist movements must directly and as a matter of priority work towards its disappearance. Moreover, with Ricordeau (2019, 180) and Carlen (2002), I see the proposal for the strategic decarceration of all women as a path to prison

abolition because it will initially be easier to convince the public to abolish women's prisons than men's prisons. This is a tactical approach on the road to abolition. To this end, building political, material and emotional solidarity between relatives of prisoners contributes to women's autonomy. This collaboration is necessary and must also be based on a deep empathy with men in prison: the forms of dispossession they suffer inside prisons are not unrelated to domestic work (Guagliardo 1996, Ricordeau 2019, 205).

Abolish means to repeal or leave without effect a law, precept or custom. A word that does not refer to the fact that there are proposals to replace what is abolished or disappear, but focuses only on the fact of its elimination. This is a great virtue of the term, since it allows us to unify the proposal to abolish despite the differences in the projects that are held as alternatives to what is intended to repeal or leave out of force. Three abolitionist currents can be observed today: the abolition of prison, the abolition of the entire penal system and the abolition of the culture of punishment. These currents are progressive, and just as the second one assumes the first one, the last one includes the two previous ones. A proposal is put forward here in which at least the abolition of prison is advocated. Regardless of the speed. There will be those who consider it necessary and possible for abolition to be done immediately and those who advocate a progressive reduction of its use until it disappears. I believe that either approach is possible. The important thing is that the proposal that is made clearly contains the abolition.

4.3. Restorative justice as an indispensable tool

In accordance with the principle of reality, I believe that we cannot renounce a gradual transformation of what already exists. This transformation will not be radical, it will not question the basic structures on which it is based and it will necessarily be slow, but it is currently essential. On this path, the alliances with guarantorism and the proposals from restorative justice are essential. The change in this already existing field requires the following milestones:

- reduce the conducts contained in the Penal Codes,
- not to confront the rights of the persons investigated with those of the victims to bet on clear and real public policies of social justice and to stop thinking of institutional justice as a space where the community does not participate, where justice is in itself a product,
- Gradually introduce mechanisms for resolving intra-judicial conflicts that are more complex and involve the parties more directly.

All of this will require the promotion of public policies that relocate justice and train all agents involved in the criminal process in conflict resolution in order to progressively change the paradigms.

In the following, I will focus specifically on the necessary development of the introduction of such conflict resolution mechanisms based on the restorative paradigm.

The concept of restorative justice is a borderline concept with fuzzy and substantial (Varona Martínez 2018) with diffuse and substantially different contours depending on who and where offers the definition. It is a concept that has been distilled from an

evolution that, from the field of criminal law, criminology and other social sciences, tries to emphasize the need for a paradigm shift in criminal justice, in response to the dissatisfaction with its results and the need for the humanization of sentences. Restorative justice is also the materialization of the development of the social and democratic rule of law and of the concept of service to citizenship. It is, in part, an overcoming of justice per se, as a prerogative of the State, with a clear anchoring in the concept of the rule of law (Barona 2011, 25–52) with a clear anchoring in the concept of social reintegration as the purpose of punishment (Barona 2011, 48 ff.) and of minimum criminal law (Ferrajoli 1986, Baratta 1987, Zaffaroni 1998). Moreover, in Restorative Justice there coexist different social movements, of different ideology among which it is worth highlighting: the movements in favour of the rights of prisoners, of victims, abolitionism and movements that are committed to formulas of alternative conflict resolution (Francés and Santos Itoiz 2012). Their roots, therefore, are not unique; on the contrary, they sometimes start from opposing premises (Aranda Jurado 2018, 47 ff).

Even the term "restorative justice" itself has been the subject of discussion until the International Congress of Budapest in 1993 determined that the term to allude to this model of justice would be "restorative justice" and not others such as: Positive, Pacificatory, Temporary, Transformative, Community, Conciliatory, Re-integrative, Conciliatory, Reparative, Restorative or Restorative Justice (Aranda Jurado 2018, 23, Miguel Barrio 2019). The term "restorative" was considered the most appropriate because it recognized the rights of victims, avoided vengeance and focused on reparation, seeking to create a state of peace (Sampedro Arrubia 2005). Thus the European Restorative Justice Forum has arrived at the following definition of restorative justice: it is an open and inclusive approach, aimed at repairing, as far as possible, the harm caused by crime or other wrongful acts, and/or reducing the risk of (further) harm. This is done through a process that involves all those affected (victims, offender and community), reaching an understanding (and agreement) about reparation, taking into account the relationships between people and the needs of justice, usually with the help of a facilitator (Varona Martínez 2018). In this sense, art. 2.1 (d) of the European Union Directive 2012/29, establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime, describes restorative justice as: "any process that enables the victim and the offender to participate actively, if they freely consent to it, in the resolution of the problems resulting from the criminal offence with the help of an impartial third party".

In short, in the concept of restorative justice a whole series of principles and values converge that promote a justice different from the traditional one. Marshall's (1996) often quoted definition, indicates that Restorative Justice is "a process by which all parties involved in a particular crime come together to collectively resolve how to deal with the consequences of the crime and its implications for the future". Therefore, Restorative Justice is much more than a series of provisions in the legislation of mitigating circumstances of reparation of the damage, than the provision of suspensive benefits, pardon, mitigating circumstances of other types in case of reparation of the damage etc. And it is much more than this because the previous ones are purely instrumental logics of procedural collaboration, of economic recovery, of benefits granted to the confession or denouncement of another person (Donini 2013).

Pali (2020) describes in a very graphic way the evolution of Restorative Justice in Europe. In conclusion, the author (Pali 2020, 383) argues that it can be stated that restorative justice in Europe seems to be politically and legally supported and institutionalized, while its impact remains in many cases only marginal within criminal justice systems, where prosecutors and judges still have a decisive role in determining which cases are given access to restorative justice. In short, while retributive justice sees crime as a punctual? event focused on the past, based on legality, order, punishment, confrontation and imposition, which result in the stigmatization and exclusion of people; restorative justice is a response attentive to the circumstances and context, based on collaboration and consensus to achieve the reparation and transformation of people who have caused harm. The goal will never be exclusion but reintegration and reparation of harm.

From this place, a whole series of benefits can be raised in the intervention of the conflict in victims, offenders, criminal justice and community that have been widely documented by the doctrine and experiences of justice (see, among others, Bouchard 1992, Mannozzi 2005, Barona 2011, 144, Francés and Santos Itoiz 2012, Varona Martínez 2018, 72–73, Miguel Barrio 2019). In terms of the offender, the main benefits: obtaining and offering an explanation for the harm caused, real attention to their personal and social problems, if any, less stigmatization, learning another way of managing conflicts and a decrease in the possibility of recidivism. Secondly, in terms of the victim: more adequate reparation, reduction of secondary victimization, better emotional approach to the conflict, emotional affective level, visibility, listening, extension of the space to all victims, future relational level or reduction of the feeling of insecurity. In terms of society: better coexistence, learning from other models of conflict resolution in communities, emotional approach of the community, leveling symmetries, neutralizing fears, expanding networks of solidarity and trust, social pacification and community feeling and prevention of future conflicts.

From all that has been said, I consider that one of the paths to be traced for the transformation of justice lies in the implementation of restorative justice services in all courts, which little by little gain space to the traditional administration of justice. The guiding principles of intervention should be respectful of the international standards that already regulate restorative practices and the elements that will be developed in section 4.5. However, there are different conceptions of this justice and I believe that only a critical restorative justice will be capable of real transformation, as I will indicate at the end of this text.

4.4. Community justice or transformative justice

Regarding the second space for action that I have mentioned, there is the need to start thinking that many of the conflicts that reach the institutionalized justice bodies canbe resolved in the heart of the community itself, which is where they are born, take root, become virulent and with which we will most likely have to continue to coexist. It is about widening this community space, so much demanded by feminisms, and that all of us get involved in the community processes of conflict resolution of all kinds to live safer in our communities. It is about progressively creating a community management of conflict resolution close to the people, where there is co-responsibility and a real approach to what happens to us as human beings in community (Hopkins Moreno 2019).

It could be said that all Restorative Justice is communitarian, to the extent that it will always benefit offenders, the offended, and their close community (Karp and Clear 2006, 224). Community Justice is not therefore an illegal justice, since State Law itself provides the framework for the regulation of its actors. The difference lies in the fact that the basic criteria, the motivations of the decisions, do not come from State Law, but from social Law; that is, from the community conceptions of what is just and equitable. This denomination also alludes to the aspiration that, being a Law that gathers the feelings of the community, it can serve as an instrument to improve the social inequalities that affect it, besides being able to respond to the reality of increasingly plural societies, which must face complex phenomena of miscegenation, also in the cultural sphere.

This proposal for community management would act in different dimensions, very clearly proposed by the approaches of Transformative Justice but also for the communal justice of indigenous peoples. At present the most defined and extended proposal is the one presented by Kershnar et al. (2017) and by Hopkins Moreno (2016, 2019) after the study of different ways of doing justice from the indigenous peoples to expand them today in our communities under the premise of how to do a feminist and communitarian justice, antagonistic to capital and the State. Thus, on the one hand, one of the pillars of action is to create and affirm in the communities values and practices that resist abuse and oppression and motivate security in order to transform the political conditions that reinforce oppression and violence. Essentially, this would be community networking. The second pillar is to develop sustainable strategies to address the abusive behaviour of community members, creating a process for them to take responsibility for their actions and transform their behaviour by providing safety, and thirdly it is essential to support people in the community who have been violently attacked by respecting their self-determination. The action therefore crosses both the political-collective and the political-personal level, giving concrete answers to conflicts by creating satisfactory processes for all parties. This is basically a proposal to create from below and from here we can start whenever we want, without renouncing a careful and exquisite approach to conflicts, especially in the most serious cases.

Some feminisms ventured to place non-punitive attention on perpetrators of violence against women because of the exposed limitations of the traditional criminal justice system (Ricordeau 2019, 180). But non-recourse to the criminal realm is not a matter of principle. We will never criticise those who have recourse to it, but it cannot be ignored that sometimes recourse to the police is the only option in a situation of physical and psychological urgency (Ricordeau 2019, 183). However, in my opinion, any recourse to criminal law is a collective failure that we must take advantage of to thinkabout the establishment of collective solutions. Following Ricordeau (2019, 185) thisobservation calls for another in the light of different dynamics that are being observed in the daily collective practices of certain groups who choose to exclude aggressors from their spaces and sometimes make this publicly known. This choice is unsatisfactory, because it leaves the excluded person and the conditions that made their actions possible without the possibility of change.

In the logic of rooting transformative collective practices, different proposals for transformative justice began to be put forward since 2000, under the concept of community accountability. The projects embedded in the concept of community

accountability, away from institutionalized proposals start from a broader social movement project to challenge the persistence of heteropatriarchy and white supremacy in communities and to displace the criminalization paradigm that emerged as a response to interpersonal violence in the last 40 years (Kim 2011-2012, 31–33). The community-based approach to violence intervention has required the recovery of traditional community practices as well as profound transformations in the remedies to violence.

Following Kim (2011-2012, 31–33) the dangers and paradoxes of these community spaces that have been fragmented by individualism and competition are abundant, and increasingly plagued by the material realities of poverty, surveillance and pervasive violence. In this regard, efforts to document the complex dimensions of community accountability and practices and the resistance to these mechanisms being co-opted by state institutions have been all-important, as it is felt that community accountability and transformative justice can serve the interests of marginalized communities as long as states do not acquire the power to control and determine their content and the capacity to inject the logics of the system (Kim 2011-2012, 31–33).

4.5. Core pillars of both lines of conflict intervention

The common lines to propose real alternatives both in the developed field of institutionalized justice – that is, to carry out an authentic implementation of the guaranteeing and restorative model of formal justice, and not to use it for other interests –, and from the non-institutionalized community – that is, outside formal justice and without reproducing patriarchal justice –, are the ones that will be pointed out in a necessarily succinct way below.

In the first place, we must start from the recognition of the other person, whatever the party, as equal in dignity. In other words, the human dignity of all persons must be affirmed, rejecting any vision that establishes friend-enemy relations between the parties or that leads to the search for someone to blame (scapegoats) instead of creating spaces in which the autonomy of the parties is decisive.

Secondly, it will be necessary to pay attention not to the ends of punishment, which is the object of criminal law and punishment, but to the people involved and theirneeds. This means truly putting people at the centre and leaving the act of judging to itself. Thirdly, in these processes, the principles of voluntariness, confidentiality, reasonableness, proportionality, gratuity and neutrality must be preserved and respected absolutely. In all of them, it is important to progressively try to use a different language than the one used and promoted by the punitive system in order to modify what underliesit. Regarding the implications for the people involved, I refer to what is expressed by transformative justice, but I would like to add that in this eminently restorative logic it will be possible to think of community interventions of wider reparation with a transformation of the work for the benefit of the community, also in its dimension of carrying out specific programmes; or simply in meeting spaces such as restorative circlesor open forums which deal with existing conflicts.

When any restorative or community practice is carried out, one of the fundamental roles of the facilitator of the dialogue is to balance the parties; that is, to try to ensure that at the moment and in the space of the restorative dialogue (regardless of the practice used: mediation, circle, conference, etc.) people are on an equal footing. This should be based

on the criterion of material equality, according to which each party should be treated differently in order to achieve a balance that ensures that the dialogue itself and the decisions that may be taken there will not reproduce any type of violence or affect the dignity or freedom of any of the parties.

Structural violence and cultural violence are the most difficult not only to identify, but also to counteract, since the facilitator must have previously carried out a personal work of recognition of these subtle forms of violence, where many micro-aggressions that can be very harmful are hidden.

Thus, in all cases where men and women are involved, regardless of their sexual and gender orientation, a gender perspective that avoids inequalities will have to be implemented, which is an issue of utmost importance for feminisms. Obviously this will be even more evident in cases where the conflict involves gender-based violence, but not only there must this be taken into account.

As she points out (Ricordeau 2019, 196) transformative justice, as a community option at the expense of agents and people who launch and develop it, has its limitations. One of them is that the aggressor has to accept to start a work process, sometimes in a group, to transform the problematic situation. On the other hand, not all victims have the same access to these community resources, since not all people have the same affinity networks or knowledge of the existence of these spaces.

Having fulfilled the previous premises, this way of understanding justice inside and outside the institutional, is presented as a possible and perfect alternative to the current idea of justice in a globalized world of western style. Moreover, precisely because of the characteristics of the global world, this proposal is especially realistic since it really attends to people and does not leave us helpless in the name of other purposes.

5. Specific references to addressing violence against women

The starting point for this text is the fact expressed by Mies (2019, 313) that violence against women is a historically produced phenomenon and that it is closely related to the relations of exploitation between men and women, between classes and on an international scale. All these relations are more or less embedded in the systems of accumulation and traversed by the element of intersectionality.

Violence against women is not about the sporadic actions of isolated men, fulfilling the myth of the "sexual predator". On the contrary. It is a structural violence with a strong impact, which is specified in men as a way of exercising power, without pathologising their behaviour, making it monstrous or isolating it (McMillan 2007, 17). The victimization (and survival) of women is an important and growing part of criminology and is of central interest to feminists within and outside of criminology (Daly and Chesney-Lind 1988, 520–521). In research on physical abuse and sexual violence by men against women, the following themes are noted as crucial and major findings (Daly and Chesney-Lind 1988, 520–521).

- Rape and violence – especially between intimate partners – is far more common than is reported.

- Police, court officials, juries and the general public do not take victims of rape or violence seriously, especially when the relationship between the victim and the perpetrator involves intimate or acquaintances.
- Myths about rape and intimate violence are common.
- While the victim-women feel stigmatized and ashamed, the victims-women feel stigmatized and ashamed, the victims-women feel stigmatized and ashamed.

Male perpetrators often do not consider their behavior to be wrong.

- Strategies for change have two distinct dimensions for men and women. For women they include empowerment through demonstrations, marches, shelters and centres, and legal advocacy; and for men they include arrest, more active prosecution, and stiffer penalties for rape.

What I would like to focus on next are some proposals and ideas that have been developed from feminist perspectives to address the violence suffered by women in the wake of the failure of traditional formal justice (on forms of organization against violence and testimonies in this regard, see McMillan 2007). The question of the specific approach to sexual violence and feminism could be the subject of an entire article. It is not the subject of this paper. An excellent book to which I refer is: *The Feminist and the Sex Offender: Confronting Sexual Harm, Ending State Violence* (Levine and Meiners 2020).

I will refer then to restorative justice projects in a broad sense within formal justice and also to informal community justice proposals. However, with regard to the concrete intervention from restorative practices in conflicts considered eminently gender based, in the Spanish State there are important difficulties. The only express prohibition of penal mediation was introduced by the Organic Law 1/2004, of 28th December, of Integral Protection Measures against Gender Violence, in which an article 87 ter was added to the Organic Law 6/1985, of 1st July, of the Judicial Power and which is circumscribed to the so called crimes of violence against the partner, in spite of the name of the Law, which seems to refer to all gender violence in the wide sense of the Istanbul Convention. This is also the case in other countries. Thus, for example, CEDAW's GR no. 33 expressly refers to all gender-based violence. 33 of CEDAW expressly recommends that state parties "ensure that cases of violence against women, including domestic violence, are under no circumstances referred to in any of the alternative dispute resolution procedures" (CEDAW/C/GC/33, para. 58 c).

However, as recently studied by Villacampa Estiarte (2020, 64) the adequacy of restorative justice in cases of domestic violence, that is, in the scope of the LO 1/2004, is interesting and it is urgent to give a framework to this intervention because it is considered, as comparative studies show, positive.

Beginning with the first space, that of the possibilities of restorative practices within formal justice (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 708). Some feminist scholars have raised important questions about the appropriateness of using restorative justice inresponse to gender-based violence in particular. Most of these concerns focus on whether restorative justice is an effective and safe response to violence against women. In this regard, feminist concerns about the use of restorative justice for gender-based violence fall into several basic categories: (a) safety and physical and emotional well-being, (b) factors

that may bias the subsequent agreement reached by the parties, and (c) scepticismabout the efficacy of the intervention.

One of the authors who has done the most work on the appropriateness of restorative justice in relation to violence against women in a broad sense is Barbara Hudson. The author maintains that restorative justice is effective justice in this area (Hudson 2002, 626) but that, as with most attempts to measure the effectiveness of criminal measures, it is difficult to determine whether the claimed benefits are the result of the measures themselves or of case selection. With all the questions raised by research in this area, the author highlights two important issues. Thefirst is that restorative processes have a positive quality, above and beyond the formal, which is that they not only involve victims and offenders, but can reach out to family, friends and community, which reduces structural violence and fosters safer societies. Thesecond, closely related to the previous one, is that restorative justice has a purely re-integrative aspiration, which should be incorporated into formal criminal justice. In doing so, the author does not see restorative justice as always being the first level of the law enforcement pyramid; or as a form of justice suited to a particular typology of crime; or as a replacement discourse. He considers that it can be all these things, depending on thepersons, the conflict, the legal-social-political contexts. In short, he considers that restorative justice and formal justice can develop as parallel systems, which is, at best, what is happening in most countries.

Theoretical works are abundant (see, among others, Strang 2002, Godden-Rasul 2017, Keenan 2017, Pali 2017, Daly 2017) and empirical-practical works (see, among others, McGlynn *et al.* 2012, 2017, Jülich and Landon 2017, Lopez and Koss 2017, Wager and Wilson 2017) that address the possibilities of restorative justice in sexual violence. All of them highlight that the interventions produce very positive results in terms of satisfaction of victims and offenders and in terms of reduction of recidivism. Furthermore, contrary to what is often considered research suggests that restorative justice appears to reduce offending more effectively for more serious offences than for less serious offences and for offences where there is a specific victim, a specific personal harm.

In order to attend to the gender perspective in the restorative and community intervention, in the first place (Francés and Zuloaga 2019) the following issues should be taken into account:

- Be aware that no one is exempt from prevailing gender stereotypes. Review the values of supposed objectivity, neutrality and impartiality on which the penal system is apparently based, but which prove to be obstacles to the articulation of a deal.
- Do not question women's agency.
- To be aware of the limitations of criminal law itself and that the fact that a woman does not conform to its demands and rhythms, sometimes dragging her into restorative intervention, does not mean that the woman is doing something wrong.
- To look beyond gender, taking into account situations related to social class, cultural, racial, ethnic, sexual orientation, privilege, age, etc. in order to really

introduce gender into all possible situations in which women find themselves in the face of the violence they suffer.

However, the studies also agree on the difficulties of evaluating the programmes and the need for their extension in numbers and territories.⁶

The last issue that had been announced to be pointed out is the basis of Critical Resistance and Incite's deinstitutionalized, community-based approach. From the idea that the mainstream anti-violence movement has increasingly relied on the criminal justice system as the frontline approach to ending violence and has failed, along with the critique that abolitionist movements have traditionally neglected women of color, they propose the following axes to consider in the development of attention to violence:

We call on social justice movements concerned with ending violence in all its forms to:

- Develop community-based responses to violence that do not rely on the criminal
 justice system and that have mechanisms to ensure safety and account ability for
 survivors of sexual and domestic violence. Transformative practices emerging from
 local communities should be documented and disseminated to promote collective
 responses to violence.
- Critically assess the impact of state funding on social justice organizations and develop alternative fundraising strategies to support these organizations. Develop collective fundraising and organising strategies for anti-prison and antiviolence organizations. Develop strategies and analysis that specifically target state forms of sexual violence.
- 3. Make connections between interpersonal violence, the violence inflicted by domestic state institutions (such as prisons, detention centers, mental hospitals, and child protective services), and international violence (such as war, military base prostitution, and nuclear testing).
- 4. Develop analyses and strategies to end violence that do not isolate acts of state or individual violence from their larger contexts. These strategies must address how entire communities of all genders are affected in multiple ways by state violence and interpersonal gender violence. Battered women prisoners represent an intersection of state and interpersonal violence and as such provide and opportunity for both movements to build coalitions and joint struggles.
- 5. Place poor and working-class women of colour at the centre of their analysis, organizing practices, and leadership development. Recognize the role of economic oppression, welfare 'reform,' and attacks on women workers' rights in increasing women's vulnerability to all forms of violence; locate anti-violence and anti-prison activism alongside efforts to transform the capitalist economic system.
- 6. Center stories of state violence committed against women of color in our organizing efforts.
- 7. Oppose legislative change that promotes prison expansion or criminalization of poor communities and communities of colour, and thus state violence against women of colour, even if these changes also incorporate measures to support victims of interpersonal gender violence.

-

⁶ Two important programs are: Circles of Support & Accountability (CoSa) and the RESTORE programme.

- 8. Promote holistic political education at the everyday level within our communities. Specifically, they show how sexual violence helps to reproduce the colonial, racist, capitalist, heterosexist, and patriarchal society in which we live, as wellas how state violence produces interpersonal violence within communities.
- 9. Develop strategies for mobilizing against sexism and homophobia within our communities to keep women safe.
- 10. Challenge men of colour and all men in social justice movements to take particular responsibility to address and organize around gender violence in their communities as a primary strategy for addressing violence and colonialism. We challenge men to address how their own histories of victimization have hindered their ability to establish gender justice in their communities.
- 11. Link struggles for personal transformation and healing with struggles for social justice.

We seek to build movements that not only end violence, but also create a society based on radical freedom, mutual accountability, and passionate reciprocity. In this society, safety and security will not be premised on violence or the threat of violence; it will be based on a collective commitment to guaranteeing the survival and care of all peoples. (Kershnar *et al.* 2017)

To conclude this section, as mentioned above, the task ahead in the development and evaluation of these and other programmes is enormous, because the real test is empirical. The application of restorative justice in general, in other types of crimes, shows that it is a possible and very positive model and for this reason, and because of the evidence of the failures of traditional justice, it is strongly supported in this work. But it's true that it must be specifically evaluated if it's a safe and effective method for dealing with individual cases of violence against women and, eventually, for deconstructing the systems of oppression that trigger, construct, and maintain gender violence. If the evidence shows that it doesn't work on either count, we must honestly commit to stepping back and revising the theoretical and structural underpinnings of this approach... but first the commitment has to be to the process. (Hopkins and Koss 2005, 717). But first the commitment must be to the raging need to turn around the politics of addressing violence.

In short, it should be established that in any application of the restorative approach through Restorative Justice or restorative practices, it will be necessary to consider that female people are in an unequal starting position compared to other persons. This is essential because whoever facilitates any restorative encounter or dialogue will have to ensure that in this scenario these inequalities are overcome. And of course, the other factors of discrimination that may be present in this particularly vulnerable population must also be taken into account: the variables of social class, cultural, racial, ethnic, sexual orientation, privilege, age, etc. in order to really introduce gender in all the possible situations in which women find themselves in front of the violence they suffer.

The gender perspective, therefore, must be kept in mind in the approach to any conflict: because it crosses everything, it is a transversal issue. And even more so, it will be present in conflicts arising from the commission of certain crimes where it is a particularly sensitive issue at the risk of re-victimization: these are sexual crimes or

domestic violence, without the intention of limiting the gender perspective to these crimes.

6. Final reflections on the synergies between critical criminology, restorative justice, abolitionism and feminism

In the challenge of alternatives to punitivism, it remains to be defined what will be the necessary synergies between different proposals, in the advancement of this tentative path that I have just raised as a possibility of exploration. The approach is very much in consonance with that of critical criminology, the abolitionist of the penal-penitentiary and the perspectives of a critical restorative justice (Pali and Madsen 2011, Pali 2017, Aertsen and Pali 2017). This implies that it is possible to think in a model that puts in the centre all those questions that from the feminisms have been evidenced: Visibility of the violence of patriarchy without individualizing or exonerating the States of responsibility (which is, or at least was, one of the priorities of the denunciation of feminisms), the need to address these violences and name their seriousness, but renouncing the criminalizing and purely symbolic approach of criminal law, which is what the abolitionist perspective raises, giving the mechanisms of justice a more humanitarian approach, based on the reparation of victims and work with the offenders. "Feminism must be linked to prosecutorial currents that seek deep structural and social changes. We must look for alternative values, which do not mean equal or special rights but to try to obtain a totally different way of thinking in front of the law, stripping it of its patriarchal and violent character" (Antony 2001, 257).

Therefore, in the first place, it will be indispensable for feminist analysis to take into account that punishment is in itself a political decision (Hulsman and Bernat de Celis 1984, Donini 2013, 1175). What punishments we have in our system and what to punish is a political question. In Donini's words,

why a violation of secrets (...) 'deserves' a month in prison, or a pecuniary penalty, a substitute penalty of semi-liberty, or the other way around, three years in prison, none of them can justify it, neither in a relative sense, nor obviously in an absolute sense. (Donini 2013, 1175)

Nor is there an automatic relationship between crime and punishment because the response to crime is the result of political decisions and certain social configurations that converge in a given context and time (González Sánchez 2021, 23) and this should always be taken into account. In the same way that we should not lose sight of the idea that it is the solution that dictates the terms in which a problem is constructed (Pitch 2003) or in the words of Garland (1999, 291) "rather than seeing punishment as a passive 'expression' or reflection? of established cultural patterns elsewhere, we should try to see it as an active generator of cultural relations and sensibilities". Penalty is a complex social institution.

In this sense, the contributions of critical criminology to penal abolitionism are remarkable, especially the contributions to the analysis of the role of capitalism and neoliberal policies developed by the penal system (Ricordeau 2019, 47, González Sánchez 2021). As it was said, this dimension must be present in the feminist analysis of the penal question and in fact it cannot be far away because, as it was mentioned at thebeginning of this article, there is a strong relationship between the birth of patriarchy and capitalism,

as well identified, for example, by the concept of the "prison industrial complex" (Davis 2003). At the same time, in the opposite direction, feminist epistemology has served to problematize and enrich critical criminology, as has been shown in different sections of this article (Prando 2019, 38) as has been shown in different sections of this work.

However, it seems that "the tendency to reduce the complexity of women's oppression to terms of violence has hindered a critical approach regarding criminal justice apparatuses and institutions and their role in the reproduction of social and, of course, gender inequalities" (Rebolledo 2019, 32). Possibly it is because the most influential feminism, prison feminism, is the one that constantly reproduces, in truth, patriarchal logics without questioning them. In this sense, Gerda Lerner (2017, 334) states how:

There has always been a small minority of privileged women, generally belonging to the ruling elite, who have had access to the same kind of education as their brothers. From among their ranks have come the intellectuals, the thinkers, the writers, the artists. They are the ones who, throughout history, have not been able to offer a feminine perspective, an alternative to androcentric thinking. They have paid a very high price for it and they have done it with enormous difficulties. These women, who were admitted to the centre of the intellectual activity of their time and especially of the last hundred years, have had to learn to 'think like men' first. In the process, many of them took on so much of this teaching that they lost the capacity to conceive alternatives.

On partnerships with restorative justice, it is important to emphasize several issues. The first is that the way in which restorative programmes are specified will be a vortex to materialize what is being said here or, on the contrary, restorative justice will be nothing more than a supporter of the system that reproduces the characteristic elements of penal neoliberalism: the individualization of problems, the moralization of people and the empowerment of control mechanisms. For this reason, we are committed to a concept of critical restorative justice (Aertsen and Pali 2017). We are aware of the need to relate it to other phenomena such as radical democracy, decolonization, social justice, questions of race, class, gender... Therefore, a restorative justice aware that it will not be the panacea and solution to all problems, but it is a path to explore with the possibility of moving away from the prevailing logics of domination that govern the traditional criminal justice system. Regarding the specific concern that the restorative dimension can mean for feminisms, we can say that it in no way implies renouncing the public question of offences (Pali and Madsen 2011, Pali 2017). Those of us who defend these positions make an effort to show that it is not a matter of privatising conflicts, nor of returning these problems to the private sphere in the case of violence against women (sexual aggressions, violence in the family, human trafficking...). In this context, it is shown how it is possible to continue to make structural violence against women visible and to constantly generate public debate about it, while creating high-standard alternatives for women in need of realsupport.

The sisterhood with the abolitionist horizon I think has to be clear as well. As Ilea (2018, 363) asks: How, then, do we deal with the very real harm caused by sexual violence while at the same time being aware of the equally harmful effects of relying on state intervention. Abolitionism and feminism must be understood as co-constitutive, essential to finding innovative solutions to the twin problems of violence against women and the criminalization of women (Smart 1977), especially those already most likely to be marginalized because of their class, race, or sexuality. But as abolitionists, we need to

develop solutions that do not strengthen criminal justice apparatuses and point out how further criminalization can negatively affect those involved, especially the marginalized, the racialized, and the poor (Ilea 2018, 364–365).

In the realm of everyday alliances of practice, again with Ilea (2018, 366), I argue that working with non-profit organizations that develop programs such as Circles of Support (CoSA), which are not abolitionist, can further the abolitionist project. It is also important to create spaces to meet with prisoners and their families. Most abolitionistmovements are linked to the families of prisoners because they are the ones who know the most about the failures of the system. It is also true, of course, that these collectives have their own logics and codes, their own idiosyncrasy, their own way of thinking, andtheir own way of life (Ricordeau 2019, 173) their own idiosyncrasies, but like all groups they have their own internal logic. Synergistic alliances with them are indispensable.

Synergies with the creation of fully de-institutionalized spaces of conflict resolution is also crucial. The development of *Transformative Justice* does not guarantee a future abolition of the penal system. In fact, it risks being instrumentalized, which willrequire continued resistance and revision (Ricordeau 2019, 197).

In Spain, based on these notions, although in a less structured way, informal experiences have been taking shape for at least a decade in some collective spaces, neighbourhoods and cities of the State with more or less success, mainly driven by autonomous feminism. There is not enough space in this text to describe the strong pointsof the interventions, which have been many, or the weak points, but I would like to pointout that the latter are to be found in the reproduction in the processes of the same logics as institutional justice, simply transferring the power of the State and its practices to the Community, without questioning them.

It is from minority backgrounds where attention to the abuse of power, dominationand community and horizontal strategies are fundamental for the management of life, thatit will be possible to build a model of justice that is truly attentive to the violence that we suffer as people in community with tangible results.

This goes through the rejection of the structures that are directly contrary to this approach: the hyper-criminalization of behaviours ("everything must be a crime"), prison and hyper-bureaucratized criminal processes that forget people for the abstract purposes of punishment. With McGlynn et al. (2012, 239), as long as we do not accept that criminalization and penalization, do not create safe communities for women, we will follow the call of punishment and condemnation to formal justice that does not meet people's needs and expectations. It is about being aware that the conditions that allow violence to occur are the ones that must be transformed, that state and systemic responses to violence fail to promote individual and collective justice, but instead tolerate and perpetuate cycles of violence (Kershnar et al. 2017). It is also important to understand that in the search for alternatives from feminisms we will have to be attentive to all the scenarios in which criminal law and punishment move today at the dawn of the 21st century. Furthermore, it is important to stop essentialising violence (specifically sexual violence) and to be aware that gender alone as a category is not useful for analysis if it is not intersected with race, class, migratory status... it has no critical perspective whatsoever. It is important that we challenge constructions of the sex offender as a deviant, that we challenge ourselves to go beyond disgust or outrage when we hear of sexual victimization and offending... and that we challenge ourselves to go beyond disgust or outrage when we hear of sexual victimization and offending (Ilea 2018, 368) In the words of Karlene Faith: resistance to criminality is a feminist imperative.

In concrete terms, recapitulating what has been said, the actions to be undertaken will be to radically transform the way of building justice from the institutions (not of imparting justice), where all the actors will be important and will transform the current role and the creation of spaces for community resolution of conflicts attentive to the logics of power. I have already said that there are no simple solutions, nor a manual of instructions, the alternatives will have to be built among all of us in a long, constant and laborious process. The fundamental ingredients proposed here are more feminism, more guarantees, abolition of prison, restorative justice in the institutional and transformative in the neighbourhoods, in addition to, of course, essential public policies that amplify rights and the development of radically more democratic societies.

References

- Adams, M., 2019. Queer Criminology: New Directions in Academic Irrelevance. *Academic Questions*, summer, 234–245.
- Aertsen, I., and Pali, B., eds., 2017. Critical Restorative Justice. London: Bloomsbury.
- Almeda, E., 2002. *Corregir y castigar: El ayer y hoy de las cárceles de mujeres*. Barcelona: Bellaterra.
- Antony, C., 2001. Perspectivas de la criminología feminista en el siglo XXI. *Revista de derecho, criminología y ciencias penales* [online], 3, 249–257. Available from: https://dialnet.unirioja.es/servlet/articulo?codigo=6466693 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Aranda Jurado, M., 2018. *Justicia restaurativa y mediación penal en España*. Universidad Católica de Valencia.
- Baratta, A., 1987. Principios del derecho penal mínimo. *Doctrina penal*, 10(37–40).
- Barona, S., 2011. *Mediación penal: Fundamentos, fines y régimen jurídico*. Valencia: Tirant Lo Blanch.
- Barona, S., 2018. La necesaria deconstrucción del modelo patriarcal de Justicia. *In:* E. Martínez García, ed., *Análisis de la Justicia desde la perspectiva de género*. Valencia: Tirant lo Blanch, 20–70.
- Barrère Unzueta, M.Á., 1992. Feminismo y garantismo ¿Una teoría del derecho feminista? *Anuario de filosofía del derecho* [online], 9, 75–89. Available from: https://www.boe.es/biblioteca_juridica/anuarios_derecho/abrir_pdf.php?id=ANU-F-1992-10007500090 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Bernstein, E., 2012. Carceral politics as gender justice? The "traffic in women" and neoliberal circuits of crime, sex, and rights. *Theory and Society*, 41, 233–259.
- Bodelón, E., 2010. Derecho y Justicia no androcéntricos. *Quaderns de psicologia* [online], 12(2), 183–193. Available from: https://doi.org/10.5565/rev/qpsicologia.815 [Access 14 January 2022].

- Bodelón, E., 2014. Violencia institucional y violencia de género. *Anales de la Cátedra Francisco Suárez* [online], vol. 48, 131–155. Available from: https://doi.org/10.30827/acfs.v48i0.2783 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Bouchard, M., 1992. Mediazione: dalla repressione alla rielaborazione del conflitto. *Dei delitti e delle pene*, 2, 196–202.
- Cain, P., 1991. Feminist jurisprudence: Grounding the theories. Reimpresión. *In:* K.T. Bartlett and R.T. Kennedy, eds., *Feminist Legal Theory: Readings in Law and Gender.* Boulder: Westview Press.
- Camps, C., 2018. La cosmovisión feminista como antídoto de la actividad punitiva y represiva estatal: Una reflexión sobre la etapa de crisis económica y política en Catalunya. *Anuario del conflicto social* [online], 8, 56–80. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1344/ACS2019.8.9 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Carlen, P., 2002. Women's Imprisonment: Models of Reform and Change. *Criminology* and *Criminal Justice*, 49(2).
- Carlton, B., y Russell, E., 2018. *Resisting Carceral Violence: Women's Imprisonment and the Politics of Abolition*. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Christie, N., 1993. La industria del control del delito. Buenos Aires: Editores del Puerto.
- Daly, K., 2017. Sexual violence and victims' justice interest. *In*: E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 108–140.
- Daly, K., y Chesney-Lind, M., 1988. Feminism and Criminology. *Justice Quarterly* [online], 5(4),497–587. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1080/07418828800089871 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Davis, A., 2003. Are Prisons Obsolete? New York: Seven Stories Press.
- De la Boétie, É., 2016. *Discurso de la servidumbre voluntaria* [online]. (Originally published in 1548). Barcelona: Virus. Available from:

 https://www.traficantes.net/sites/default/files/pdfs/discurso-de-la-servidumbre-voluntaria.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Donini, M., 2013. Per una concezione post-riparatoria della pena. Contro la pena come raddoppio del male. *Rivista italiana di diritto e procedura penale*, 56(3), 1162–1218.
- Federici, S., 2004. *Calibán y la bruja: Mujeres, cuerpo y acumulación originaria* [online]. Madrid: Traficantes de Sueños. Available from:

 https://www.traficantes.net/sites/default/files/pdfs/Caliban%20y%20la%20bruja-TdS.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Ferrajoli, L., 1986. Derecho penal mínimo. *Poder y control*, nº 0.
- Francés, P., 2021a. A la búsqueda de alternativas en la justicia desde losfeminismos. *In*: C. Serra, C. Garaizábal and L. Macaya, eds., *Alianzas rebeldes: Unfeminismo más allá de la identidad*. Manresa: Bellaterra, 65–75.
- Francés, P., 2021b. La criminalización de las mujeres. De la caza de brujas a las propuestas de transformación del abordaje del delito. *Revista Millars* [online],

- 51(2), 209–241. Available from: http://dx.doi.org/10.6035/Millars.2021.51.7 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Francés, P., and Restrepo Rodríguez, D., 2019. ¿Se puede terminar con laprisión? Críticas y alternativas al sistema de justicia penal. Madrid: Los Libros de la Catarata.
- Francés, P., and Restrepo Rodríguez, D., 2021. Feminist and Other Abolitionist Initiatives in Modern Spain. *In:* D.S. Michael and J. Coyle, eds., *The Routledge International Handbook of Penal Abolition*. New York: Routledge, 150–159.
- Francés, P., and Santos Itoiz, E., 2012. La mediación penal, ¿un modelo dejusticia restaurativa en el sistema de justicia penal? *Nuevo foro penal* [online], 6(75), 53–93. Available from: https://dialnet.unirioja.es/descarga/articulo/3855804.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Francés, P., and Zuloaga, L., 2019. Claves para una mirada amplia sobre la introducción de la perspectiva de género en el ámbito policial. *Boletín violencia de género JJPDem* [online], 8, 3–11. Available from: http://www.juecesdemocracia.es/wp-content/uploads/2019/09/BOLETIN-N-8-VdG-ATESTADOS-POLICIALES-2019.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Garland, D., 1999. *Castigo y sociedad moderna: Un estudio de teoría social.* Ciudad de México: Siglo XXI.
- Godden-Rasul, N., 2017. Repairing the harms of rape of women through restorative justice. *In:* E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 15–27.
- González Sánchez, I., 2021. Neoliberalismo y castigo. Manresa: Bellaterra.
- Guagliardo, V., 1996. Dei dolori e delle pene. Rome: Sensibile alle foglie.
- Hopkins Moreno, A., 2016. Apuntes desde la filosofía para estudiar una justicia antagónica al Estado y al capital. *Estudios latinoamericanos* [online], no. 37. Available from: http://revistas.unam.mx/index.php/rel/article/view/54720 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Hopkins Moreno, A., 2019. Categorías para pensar la justicia desde la comunidad: acuerdo, reparación y reeducación. *En:* Apantle, revista de estudios comunitarios, ed., *Producir lo común: Entramados comunitarios y luchas por la vida*. Madrid: Traficantes de Sueños, 153–170. Available from: https://traficantes.net/sites/default/files/pdfs/TDS-UTIL_Apantle_web.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Hopkins, C.Q., and Koss, M.P., 2005. Incorporating Feminist Theory and Insights into a Restorative Justice Response. *Violence Against Women*, 11(5), 693–723.
- Howe, A., 1994. *Punish and Critique: Towards a Feminist Analysis of Penality*. New York: Routledge.
- Hudson, B., 2002. Restorative Justice and Gendered Violence: Diversion or Effective Justice? *British Journal of Criminology* [online], 42(3), 616–634. Available from: https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/42.3.616 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Hulsman, L., and Bernat de Celis, J., 1984. *Sistema penal y seguridad ciudadana*: *Hacia una alternativa*. Madrid: Ariel.

- Iglesias Skulj, A., 2013. Violencia de género en América Latina: aproximaciones desde lacriminología feminista. *Delito y sociedad* [online], 1(35), 85–109. Available from: https://doi.org/10.14409/dys.v1i35.5682 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Ilea, A., 2018. What about "the Sex Offenders"? Addressing Sexual Harm from Abolitionist Perspective. *Critical Criminology* [online], 26(357–372).
- Jericó Ojer, L., 2019. Perspectiva de género, violencia sexual y Derecho Penal. *In:* A. Monge Fernández and J. Parrilla Vergara, eds., *Mujer y derecho penal: ¿Necesidad de una reforma desde una perspectiva de género?* Barcelona: Bosch.
- Juliano, D., 2009. Delito y pecado. La transgresión en femenino. *Política y sociedad* [online], 46(1–2), 79–95. Available from: https://revistas.ucm.es/index.php/POSO/article/view/POSO/999130079A [Access 14 January 2022].
- Jülich, S., and Landon, F., 2017. Achieving justice outcomes: participants of Project Restore's restorative processes. *In:* E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 192–211.
- Karp, D.R., and Clear, T.R., 2006. Justicia comunitaria: marco conceptual. *In:* J. Barquín and R. Barberet, eds., *Justicia penal siglo XXI*. Granada: Comares.
- Keenan, M., 2017. Criminal justice, restorative justice, sexual violence and the rule of law. *In*: E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 44–68.
- Kershnar, S., et al., 2017. *Toward Transformative Justice* [online]. June. San Francisco: Generation Five. Available from: http://www.generationfive.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/07/G5_Toward_Transformative_Justice-Document.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Kim, M.E., 2011-2012. Creative Interventions and Reconstructions of Community Accountability. *Social Justice*, 37(4 (122)), 1–35.
- Lagarde, M., 2005. *Los cautiverios de las mujeres: Madresposas, monjas, putas, presas y locas.* 4ª ed. Ciudad de México: Universidad Nacional Autónoma de México.
- Larrauri Pijoán, E., 1997. Criminología crítica: abolicionismo y garantismo. *Anuario de derecho penal y ciencias penales*, 50, 133–168.
- Laurenzo Copello, P., 2008. La violencia de género en el derecho penal: Un ejemplo de paternalismo punitivo. *In*: P. Laurenzo Copello, M.L. Maqueda Abreu and A.M. Rubio Castro, eds., *Género*, *violencia* y *derecho*. Valencia: Tirant lo Blanch, 239–362.
- Laurenzo Copello, P., 2015. ¿Hacen falta figuras género específicas para proteger mejor a las mujeres? *Estudios penales y criminológicos* [online], 25, 783–830. Available from: https://revistas.usc.gal/index.php/epc/article/download/2915/3268/0 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Lerner, G., 2017. La creación del patriarcado. Pamplona: Katakrak.
- Levine, J., and Meiners, E., 2020. *The Feminist and the Sex Offender: Confronting Sexual Harm, Ending State Violence*. London: Verso Books.

- Lloria, P., 2020. Algunas reflexiones sobre la perspectiva de género y el poder de castigar del Estado. *Estudios penales y criminológicos* [online], vol. 40, 309–357. Available from: https://doi.org/10.15304/epc.40.6503 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Lopez, E., and Koss, M., 2017. The RESTORE Program for sex crimes: differentiating therapeutic jurisprudence from restorative justice with therapeutic components. *In:* E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge.
- Macaya, L., 2013. Esposas nefastas y otras aberraciones: El dispositivo jurídico como red de construcción de feminidad. Barcelona: Delitants.
- Mackinnon, C., 1987. Feminism Unmodified: Discourses on Life and Law. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.
- Mannozzi, G., 2005. L'oggetto della mediazione: Conflitto, fatto o reato? *Dignitas Percorsi di carcere e di giustizia* [online], 7, 61–68. Available from: http://www.ristretti.it/areestudio/informazione/redazioni/dignitas/07.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Maqueda, M.L., 2007. ¿Es la estrategia penal una solución a la violencia contra las mujeres? *Indret: Revista para el análisis del derecho* [online], 4, 2–43. Available from: https://indret.com/es-la-estrategia-penal-una-solucion-a-la-violencia-contra-las-mujeres/ [Access 14 January 2022].
- Marshall, T., 1996. The evolution of Restorative Justice in Britain. *European Journal on Criminal Policy and Research*, 4, 21–43.
- McGlynn, C., Downes, J., y Westmarland, N., 2017. Seeking Justice for survivors of sexual violence: recognition, voice and consequences. *In:* E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 179–192.
- McGlynn, C., Westmarland, N., y Godden, N., 2012. "I Just Wanted Him to Hear Me": Sexual Violence and the Possibilities of Restorative Justice. *Journal of Law and Society*, 39(2), 213–240.
- McMillan, L., 2007. Feminists Organising Against Gendered Violence. New York:Palgrave Macmillan.
- Mies, M., 2019. *Patriarcado y acumulación a escala mundial* [online]. Madrid: Traficantes de Sueños. Available from: https://www.traficantes.net/libros/patriarcado-y-acumulaci%C3%B3n-escala-mundial [Access 14 January 2022].
- Miguel Barrio, R., 2019. *Justicia restaurativa y justicia penal: nuevos modelos: Mediación penal, conferencing y sentencing circles.* Madrid: Atelier.
- Ortubay Fuentes, M., 2015. Cuando la respuesta penal a la violencia sexista se vuelve contras las mujeres: las contradenuncias. *Oñati Socio Legal Series* [online], 5(2), 645–668. Available from: https://opo.iisj.net/index.php/osls/article/view/401 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Pali, B., 2017. Towards integrative frameworks for addressing sexual violence. Feminist, abolitionist, social harm and restorative perspectives. *In*: E. Zinsstag

- and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 28–43.
- Pali, B., 2020. Panoramica sull'evoluzione della giustizia riparativa in Europa. *Rivista Ticinese di Diritto* [online], 1, 367–384. Available from: https://www.swissrjforum.ch/Giustizia%20riparativa_estratto_RtiD%20I-2020.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Pali, B., and Madsen, K.S., 2011. Dangerous Liaisons?: A Feminist and Restorative Approach to Sexual Assault. *Temida* [online], 14(11), 49–65. Available from: https://doi.org/10.2298/TEM1101049P [Access 14 January 2022].
- Pisano, M., 2004. *El triunfo de la masculinidad* [online]. Fem-e-libros/creatividad feminista. http://www.mpisano.cl/psn/wp-content/uploads/2012/03/triunfma.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Pitch, T., 2003. *Responsabilidades limitadas: Actores, conflictos y justicia penal*. Buenos Aires: Marcial Pons.
- Pitch, T., 2009. Justicia penal y libertad femenina. *In:* Anthropos, ed., *Género y dominación: Críticas feministas del derecho y el poder.* Barcelona: Anthropos, 117–126.
- Pitch, T., 2010. Sexo y género de y en el derecho: el feminismo jurídico. Trans.: M. Maresca. *Anales de la Cátedra Francisco Suárez* [online], 44, 435–459. Available from: http://www.derecho.uba.ar/institucional/programasinstitucionales/genero-y-derecho/pdf/2020_cuadernillo-ley-micaela.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Prando, C., 2019. The Margins of Criminology: Challenges from a Feminist Epistemological Perspective. *Crime Justice Journal* [online], 8(1), 34–45. https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.v8i1.946 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Rebolledo, L.N., 2019. ¿Es la criminalización un instrumento de libertad femenina? *In:* I. Arduino, ed., *Feminismos y política criminal: Una agenda feminista para la justicia* [online]. Buenos Aires: Instituto de Estudios Comparados en Ciencias Penales y Sociales (INECIP), 31–39. Available from: https://inecip.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/10/Feminismos-y-pol%C3%ADtica-criminal-2019.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Restrepo Rodríguez, D., and Francés, P., 2016. Rasgos comunes entre el poder punitivo y el poder patriarcal. *Revista colombiana de sociología* [online], 39(1), 21–49. Available from: https://doi.org/10.15446/rcs.v39n1.56340 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Ricordeau, G., 2019. Pour elles toutes: Femmes contre la prison. Montreal: Lux.
- Rivera Beiras, I., 2006. *La cuestión carcelaria: Historia, epistemología, derecho y política.* Buenos Aires: Editores del Puerto.
- Rivera Beiras, I., 2017. *Descarcelación: Principios para una política pública de reducción de la cárcel*. Valencia: Tirant lo Blanch.
- Roberts, A., 2017. *Gendered States of Punishment and Welfare: Feminist Political Economy, Primitive Accumulation and the Law.* New York: Routledge.
- Ruggiero, V., 2010. Penal Abolitionism: A Celebration. Oxford UniversityPress.
- Sampedro Arrubia, J.A., 2005. ¿Qué es y para qué sirve la Justicia Restaurativa? *Derecho penal contemporáneo: Revista internacional*, 12, 53–85.

- Scott, D., 2020. For Abolition: Essays on Prisons and Socialist Ethics. Hook: Water Side Press.
- Segato, R.L., 2016. *La guerra contra las mujeres* [online]. Madrid: Traficantes de Sueños. Available from: https://www.traficantes.net/sites/default/files/pdfs/map45_segato_web.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Smart, C., 1977. Criminological theory: Its ideology and implications concerning women. *British Journal of Sociology*, 28(1), 89–100.
- Strang, H., 2002. Repair or Revenge: Victims and Restorative Justice. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Thuma, E., 2019. *All our Trials: Prisons, Policing and the Feminist Fight to End Violence.* Champaign: University of Illinois Press.
- Valencia Triana, S., 2014. Teoría transfeminista para el análisis de la violencia machista y lareconstrucción no-violenta del tejido social en el México contemporáneo. *Universitas Humanística* [online], 78, 65–88. Available from: https://doi.org/10.11144/Javeriana.UH78.ttpa [Access 14 January 2022].
- Varona Martínez, G., 2018. *Justicia restaurativa desde la criminología: Mapas para un viaje inicial*. Madrid: Dykinson.
- Villacampa Estiarte, C., 2018. Pacto de estado en materia de violencia de género: ¿más de lo mismo? *Revista electrónica de ciencia penal y criminología (RECPC)* [online], 4, 1–38. Available from: http://criminet.ugr.es/recpc/20/recpc20-04.pdf [Access 14 January 2022].
- Villacampa Estiarte, C., 2020. Justicia restaurativa en supuestos de violencia degénero en España: situación actual y propuesta político-criminal. *Política criminal* [online], 15(29), 47–75. Available from: https://doi.org/10.4067/S0718-33992020000100047 [Access 14 January 2022].
- Wacquant, L., 1999. Las cárceles de la miseria. Trans.: H. Pons. Buenos Aires: Manantial.
- Wacquant, L., 2010. *Castigar a los pobres: El gobierno neoliberal de la inseguridad ciudadana.* Barcelona: Gedisa.
- Wager, N., and Wilson, C., 2017. Circles of support and accountability: survivors as volunteers and the restorative potential. *In*: E. Zinsstag and M. Keenan, eds., *Restorative Responses to Sexual Violence*. New York: Routledge, 265–282.
- Zaffaroni, E.R., 1998. En busca de las penas perdidas. Buenos Aires: Ediar.